



Bringing Accountability and Transparency to Export Development Canada's Practices

A submission for Parliament's review of the *Export
Development Act*

November 9, 2018

With recommendations for legislative reforms endorsed by

Amnesty International Canada
Association québécoise des organismes de coopération internationale
British Columbia Teachers' Federation
Canadian Network on Corporate Accountability
Committee for Human Rights in Latin America
Friends of the Earth Canada
Inter Pares
Maquila Solidarity Network
Mining Injustice Solidarity Network
MiningWatch Canada
Oxfam Canada
Projet accompagnement Québec-Guatemala
Publish What You Pay Canada
Social Justice Connection
United Church of Canada
United Steelworkers

As Parliament undertakes its review of the *Export Development Act*, we welcome the opportunity to comment on reforms urgently needed to bolster the accountability and transparency of Canada's export credit agency, Export Development Canada (EDC).

Above Ground is a project of Tides Canada, a registered charity. We seek to ensure that companies based in Canada or supported by the Canadian government respect human rights wherever they operate. We advocate for effective accountability mechanisms in Canada to ensure that the victims of corporate abuse can access remedy in this country.

EDC's policies state that it screens and monitors the business it supports for associated social, environmental and business ethics risks. In practice, however, the agency's processes too often fail to achieve their stated aim: to ensure that it does business "the right way – upholding high standards of ethics and integrity, and protecting people and the environment."¹ In fact, we have identified multiple companies that receive support from EDC despite credible or proven allegations involving environmental damage, corruption and human rights violations.^a

Canadian law grants the agency broad discretion to handle these risks as it sees fit. The *Export Development Act* is silent on human rights and corruption, and does not provide meaningful oversight relating to the environment.^b Nor does it subject the agency to effective accountability measures in relation to these matters.

EDC's disclosure of information about its human rights, environmental and corruption risk management is minimal, providing the public and members of Parliament little basis for assessing whether the Crown corporation is operating responsibly and in compliance with Canada's legal obligations.

The lack of accountability and transparency surrounding EDC's practices should be a matter of concern for Parliament. The Canadian government has a duty under international law to ensure that its institutions protect against and avoid contributing to human rights abuse by business. What's more, as EDC's sole shareholder, the government received \$3.9 billion in dividends from its operations in the last five years.² In the absence of strong legislative controls, the Canadian government risks benefiting from the proceeds of corruption, environmental harm and human rights abuse through these payments.

While EDC is currently reviewing its social and environmental risk management policies, the agency's own guidelines must be supported with enforceable legislative provisions. We urge Parliament to bring accountability and transparency to EDC's practices with the following legislative reforms:^c

- Amend the *Export Development Act* to
 - prohibit EDC from supporting corporate activity that causes or contributes to human

^a Several examples can be found on pages 7-8 of this submission.

^b We examine the minimal environmental obligations placed on EDC by the *Export Development Act* on page 5 of this submission.

^c These recommendations apply both to EDC and its subsidiary Development Finance Institute Canada (FinDev). We have also made a second submission calling for reforms to address the climate impacts of business supported by EDC.

- rights violations or significant environmental damage, or that involves corruption;
 - require that EDC undertake due diligence to assess the human rights, environmental and corruption risks associated with transactions and companies;
 - establish a standard to be used by EDC in its assessment of companies' human rights, environmental and anti-corruption performance;
 - require that EDC provide public notice regarding its consideration of transactions and consider submissions from concerned stakeholders;
 - require that transactions be approved by EDC's president and chief executive officer;
 - make clear that EDC's decisions regarding the prohibition on harmful activity are subject to judicial review;
 - make clear that EDC owes a private law duty of care towards those who may be adversely affected by human rights violations or environmental harm linked to transactions;
 - require that EDC comply with any recommendations made by the Canadian Ombudsperson for Responsible Enterprise; and
 - mandate the Auditor General of Canada to regularly audit the design, implementation and effectiveness of EDC's human rights, environmental and anti-corruption policies, procedures and practices, and their bearing on EDC's decision-making. The Auditor General should report on these questions to the board of EDC, the Minister of International Trade and both houses of Parliament.
- Repeal section 24.3 of the *Export Development Act* and section 18.1 (1) (b) of the *Access to Information Act*, which place unreasonable restrictions on public access to information about EDC's decisions.

These recommendations are examined in detail in the sections that follow.

Growing public concern about EDC's practices

Every ten years Parliament reviews EDC's enabling legislation, *The Export Development Act*, to assess EDC's mandate, activities and governance.³ The current review comes amidst growing public concern about the types of business supported by EDC.

Over the past year, a succession of major news outlets — including *The Washington Post*, *The Globe & Mail*, *Toronto Star*, *The Walrus*, *La Presse*, *Le Devoir* and *Le Journal de Montréal* — have published articles questioning EDC's screening and disclosure practices.⁴ Much of this coverage has focused on EDC's support for companies accused of corruption, such as a firm owned by South Africa's infamous Gupta family. That particular case prompted some members of Parliament to call in March 2018 for a review of how EDC makes investment decisions.⁵

In April, the Auditor General released a pointed indictment of EDC's policy framework for managing risk. The report states that EDC's risk management practices suffer from "a number of weaknesses"

which, combined, amount to “a significant deficiency.”⁶ Some of the weaknesses noted in the report were identified nearly a decade ago in a 2009 audit.

In June, the Senate Committee on Human Rights warned that Crown corporations including EDC aren’t doing enough to comply with international human rights standards, and called for changes to the *Export Development Act* to require that EDC perform human rights due diligence.⁷ The committee’s report came on the heels of recommendations from a UN working group that EDC improve its processes and include human rights as a core pillar of its objectives.⁸

The Minister of International Trade Diversification has also signalled concern about EDC’s human rights performance. In September, the minister tasked the agency’s directors with conducting a “thorough review” of its risk management practices to ensure that “human rights, transparency and responsible business conduct are core guiding principles for EDC.”⁹

At that point, EDC had begun a review of its social and environmental risk management policies, which is ongoing.¹⁰ More than a dozen civil society organizations joined Above Ground in calling for extensive policy reforms within the context of that review.^d However, any reforms made by EDC must be backed with enforceable legal obligations. Effective legislative oversight will ensure that EDC is held accountable for its decisions, and for harm caused by its clients.

Gaps in accountability

In its submission to the current legislative review, EDC describes its approach to “social and environmental responsibility” thus:

When EDC is part of a transaction, we want our financial partners and customers to know that best commercial practices are being upheld. This cannot always mean saying “no” to transactions and leaving opportunities for Canada behind. Sometimes it means being a force of positive influence for the companies we work with, and helping our customers achieve long-term responsible business success. It also means making responsible choices and occasionally declining transactions that do not meet, or that are unlikely to achieve, our high standards.¹¹

In other words, the commercial imperative may override other considerations at EDC: transactions are approved even when companies fail to demonstrate responsible business practice, and those that fail or are unlikely to meet EDC’s standards are only occasionally declined. EDC explains that it leverages its relationships with clients to promote responsible business success over the long-term.

^d See our September 2018 submissions to EDC: *Strengthening Environmental and Human Rights Protection at Export Development Canada* (aboveground.ngo/strengthen-edc-protection-environment-and-human-rights/) and *Bringing Export Development Canada’s Climate Change Policy in Line with Canada’s Commitments* (aboveground.ngo/export-development-canada-climate-policy-submission/). Our recommendations for changes to EDC’s corruption risk management policies are outlined in our April 2018 report *Anti-Corruption and Export Development Canada* (aboveground.ngo/anti-corruption-and-export-development-canada/).

However, we've observed cases where EDC repeatedly approves support for a company, sometimes over several years, despite ongoing human rights, environmental or corruption concerns.^e

The *Export Development Act* enables this approach by granting EDC broad discretion in the development of its portfolio. Below we examine the accountability deficits in EDC's legislative framework in detail.

Environment

The *Export Development Act's* provisions relating to the environment are weak and apply to only a small fraction of EDC's business portfolio: the support it provides to "projects."^f In 2017, this accounted for just three percent of its portfolio.¹² The act states that EDC must determine, when considering supporting a project, whether it is "likely to have adverse environmental effects despite the implementation of mitigation measures" and if so, "whether [it] is justified in entering into the transaction."¹³ The statute grants EDC wholesale discretion in making these determinations, instructing it to define key concepts such as "transaction," "project," "adverse environmental effects," and "mitigation measures." The statute places no limits on the environmental risk the agency may legally assume.

It is within this weak legislative context that EDC adopted an environmental review policy in 2001, and that it assesses the environmental impacts of projects it may support. The agency later amended its policy by adding social considerations to its project reviews.

EDC reports that it also assesses the environmental and social risks associated with companies seeking other forms of support, such as loans for general corporate purposes. These review processes are of crucial importance, given that non-project support accounts for the vast majority of EDC's business. However, they aren't described in any detail by EDC. As a result, it remains unclear how the agency screens the vast majority of potential clients for environmental and social risks, how it determines whether to support a company despite those risks and what preventive measures, if any, it will insist on as a condition for support.

It's important to note that EDC clients receiving general corporate loans or other forms of non-project support could use the funds to support operations in high-risk industries. By focusing exclusively on the environmental effects of EDC's project support, the *Export Development Act* fails to consider the grave environmental (and social) harms that may result from business supported through other EDC products.

^e See for example our publication on EDC loans to Kinross, *Swept Aside: An Investigation into Human Rights Abuse at Kinross Gold's Morro do Ouro Mine* (aboveground.ngo/swept-aside-report-kinross-gold-morro-ouro/).

^f EDC defines a project as either a new industrial, commercial or infrastructure-related physical development, or a major expansion or transformation of such a development. It defines project *support* as support "for which the repayment term or coverage period is two years or more" and either the support requested is CAD \$18.4 million or more, or the project is "located in or near a sensitive area." (See p. 4 of EDC's *Environmental and Social Review Directive*: www.edc.ca/EN/About-Us/Corporate-SocialResponsibility/Environment/Documents/environment-social-review-directive.pdf.)

Human rights

The *Export Development Act* does not subject EDC to any requirements relating to human rights. This is a glaring omission, given that EDC is bound by Canada's international legal obligation to prevent human rights abuse.⁸ The UN working group on business and human rights has made clear that, to meet this obligation, all states "should make government support for trade and investment, such as export credits, conditional on corporate respect for human rights."¹⁴

The UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights (UNGPs) stress that a *mandatory* requirement for human rights due diligence by export credit agencies is appropriate "where the nature of business operations or operating contexts pose significant risk to human rights."¹⁵

In 2017 nearly a quarter of EDC's business was in the extractive sector.¹⁶ The agency supports mining and oil companies in countries where extractive projects are often associated with credible reports of serious human rights violations, such as Colombia. John Ruggie, author of the UNGPs, has noted that the extractive sector "is unique because no other has as enormous and as intrusive a social and environmental footprint."¹⁷ In 2016-17, amongst the hundreds of attacks on human rights defenders that were tracked by the international Business and Human Rights Resource Centre, the greatest number were linked to mining projects.¹⁸ Aside from local impacts caused by oil, gas and coal projects, the fossil fuel industries pose further risks to human rights on a global scale, through their direct contribution to the climate crisis.

EDC reports that it undertakes human rights risk assessments on business it considers supporting. The agency's sole policy document on human rights is the one-page *EDC Statement on Human Rights*. It indicates that the agency "routinely conducts country- and project-level political risk assessments" that take into account human rights, and that it carries out an "additional layer of due diligence" for investment projects and countries that have "a higher potential for human rights issues."¹⁹ It is not clear what this due diligence consists of, how EDC ensures that its clients respect human rights, and what consequences it will impose if they do not.

Corruption

EDC also engages in sectors with serious corruption problems. According to Transparency International, the highest-risk sector for corruption is construction, including that related to the mining, oil and gas sectors.²⁰

Canada lacks legislative provisions that prohibit EDC from supporting companies engaged in bribery. Unlike most other financial institutions in Canada, EDC is not subject to the *Proceeds of Crime*

⁸ According to former UN independent expert Cephias Lumina, "[w]hen a Government, directly or through its export credit agency, fails to exercise due diligence to protect human rights from the potentially harmful behaviour of non-State actors, it is in breach of its obligations under international human rights law." UN General Assembly, 66th Session. *Effects of foreign debt and other related international financial obligations of States on the full enjoyment of all human rights, particularly economic, social and cultural rights*, 5 Aug 2011 (A/66/271), para 23.

(*Money Laundering*) and *Terrorist Financing Act* (PCMLTFA),^h nor does the *Export Development Act* address the issue of corruption. EDC is subject to the *Corruption of Foreign Public Officials Act* (CFPOA), to the extent that it would be a criminal offence for an EDC employee to engage in bribery-related offences. However, the act does not prohibit EDC from supporting business activities tainted by corruption.

EDC's own policy²¹ includes broad discretion regarding the measures used to screen, monitor and sanction clients for corruption. The agency's anti-corruption due diligence process is a highly flexible internal assessment about which the agency discloses very little information. EDC does not report how it undertakes "enhanced" due diligence reviews in cases of suspected corruption, when it imposes the adoption of anti-corruption measures as a condition for support, or how it monitors compliance in such cases. The policy focuses on preventing the agency's involvement in corrupt *transactions*, stating that EDC "will not support a transaction that involves the offer or giving of a bribe."²² However, the policy does not require that EDC avoid supporting a company facing credible or proven allegations of corruption unrelated to the EDC-supported activity. In fact, the agency has provided support to companies in these very circumstances.

Weak oversight leads to problematic outcomes

In recent years EDC has repeatedly supported companies associated with high risks of human rights abuse, environmental harm and/or corruption. Below are several examples that illustrate the range of harms involved.

- **Frontera** (formerly Pacific E&P) received an EDC loan in 2014 for its oil operations in Colombia. The following year its operations at one oilfield were suspended by Colombia's Constitutional Court, which found that the company had violated the rights of an indigenous community.²³
- **Ecopetrol**, which operated a nearby oilfield with Frontera and has since come under criminal investigation for a disastrous spill from an oil well elsewhere in Colombia,²⁴ was granted an EDC loan in 2016, a year after six of its current or former officials were arrested on corruption-related charges.²⁵
- Mexican oil company **Petróleos Mexicanos (Pemex)** has received five EDC loans since 2015 despite serious environmental and safety incidents at its facilities, where more than 190 workers and contractors have reportedly died in fires, explosions and collapses since 2009.²⁶
- **Kinross Gold** received four EDC loans between 2014 and 2017, after public authorities raised concerns about environmental damage and violations of community rights at its Brazilian mine,²⁷ and another loan in 2018, after U.S. authorities charged the company with corruption-related offences.²⁸

^h EDC is not subject to the PCMLTFA's provisions related to money laundering because it does not accept deposits (i.e. flow-through transactions) from clients, which largely eliminates the risk of its direct participation in money laundering. However, the statute also contains provisions aimed at preventing financial institutions' participation in other crimes including corruption.

- With a bank guarantee from EDC, **Netsweeper** sold Internet censorship technology in 2016 to the government of Bahrain — a country frequently criticized for suppression of human rights defenders through censorship, surveillance, arbitrary detention and torture.²⁹
- Since 2017 EDC has issued two loans to **SNC-Lavalin Group Inc.**, which was charged in Canada for corruption-related offences in 2015³⁰ and whose subsidiaries have been banned from bidding on World Bank projects since 2013 due to “misconduct” involving “conspiracy to pay bribes.”³¹
- **Empresas Públicas de Medellín** is under criminal investigation for corruption³²— suspicions of which had been widely reported before it received EDC loans in 2016 and 2017³³— in its development of a Colombian hydro dam that has displaced an estimated 700 families and that nearly ruptured this spring, forcing the evacuation of tens of thousands of people.³⁴
- **Potash Corporation of Saskatchewan** received an EDC loan in 2016 despite being disqualified for investment by Norway’s government pension fund,ⁱ which determined in 2011 that the company’s practices pose an unacceptable risk of contributing to “particularly serious violations of fundamental ethical norms.”³⁵
- In 2015 EDC made a loan to a company owned by South Africa’s **Gupta family** for the purchase of a luxury Bombardier jet even though the Guptas, who had been denied loans by other financial institutions,³⁶ were subject to high-profile allegations of corruption that had been reported in international news outlets.³⁷ The Guptas subsequently sought to avoid criminal prosecution by fleeing South Africa in the jet.
- **Bombardier**, one of EDC’s most frequent clients, faces allegations that it sold the Guptas the jet at a steep discount to gain favour in the awarding of a lucrative public works contract overseen by Gupta allies³⁸ — a contract that was also supported by EDC, and for which Bombardier now faces a possible freeze in payments following a corruption investigation.³⁹

Recommendations for accountability

The *Export Development Act* (EDA) should be amended to create an effective, transparent governance framework for EDC that would prohibit the agency from supporting harmful corporate activity, require that EDC exercise due diligence to assess human rights, environmental and corruption risks, and establish a standard to be used by EDC in assessing risk of harm. As part of its due diligence process, EDC should be required to notify the public of transactions under review and consider input from stakeholders. The law should also require that EDC transactions be approved by the agency’s president and CEO. Each of these elements is described in further detail below.

1. The *Export Development Act* should bar EDC from supporting corporate activity that causes or contributes to human rights violations or significant environmental damage, or that involves corruption.^j

ⁱ Potash Corporation has since merged with Agrium to form Nutrien Ltd.

^j This model is used in the international assistance context. The *Official Development Assistance Accountability Act*, legislation adopted by Parliament in 2008, mandates that development assistance may only be provided if the competent minister is of the opinion that it is consistent with international human rights standards.

- Compliance with the prohibition would require that EDC refrain from supporting corporate activity at risk of causing or contributing to human rights harm or significant environmental damage, or involving corruption.
 - The prohibition would apply for the duration of EDC’s contractual relationship with each client. The ongoing nature of the prohibition would require that EDC adopt effective mechanisms to monitor client compliance and to terminate contracts in case of non-compliance.
 - Former EDC clients whose activities were found to cause or contribute to human rights violations or significant environmental damage, or to have involved corruption, and whose contracts were terminated by EDC, would be ineligible for support absent evidence of significant, effective management reform.
2. The *Export Development Act* should establish a standard to be used by EDC in its assessment of companies’ human rights, environmental and anti-corruption performance.
- The standard should ensure respect for internationally protected human rights, with particular emphasis on the rights of workers and vulnerable groups such as women, indigenous people and human rights defenders.^k
 - To avoid environmental damage, companies should be expected to comply with the International Finance Corporation’s Performance Standards.
 - In regards to corruption, the standard should preclude a company directly or indirectly giving, offering or agreeing to give or offer a loan, reward, advantage or benefit of any kind to a public official or to any person for the benefit of a public official
 - as consideration for an act or omission by the official in connection with the performance of the official’s duties or functions; or
 - to induce the official to use his or her position to influence any acts or decisions of the foreign state or public international organization for which the official performs duties or functions.^l
3. The *Export Development Act* should require that EDC exercise due diligence to assess the human rights, environmental and corruption risks associated with business activity it may support. This due diligence would guide the agency’s decision-making regarding proposed transactions.

^k The *Official Development Assistance Accountability Act* uses the following definition: “standards that are based on international human rights conventions to which Canada is a party and on international customary law.”

^l The standard should also specify that the risk of corruption is too high for corporations

- involved in legal proceedings concerning corruption-related offences in any country;
- convicted on corruption-related charges in any country within the last five years;
- that have settled an action regarding corruption-related charges in any country within the last five years;
- named on the debarment list of the World Bank Group, the African Development Bank, the Asian Development Bank, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development or the Inter-American Development Bank; or
- listed on the Canadian government’s ineligible and suspended suppliers list under the Integrity Regime.

- The nature and rigour of the due diligence required would vary with the value and scope of a transaction, and the severity and reach of its potential impacts.
- As part of its risk analysis, EDC would be required to consider the human rights, environmental and corruption performance of the applicant company in its global operations.^m This analysis should consider credible assessments, investigations and proceedings involving the company, including but not limited to the following:
 - civil law proceedings and/or criminal prosecution
 - regulatory sanction
 - debarment by the government of Canada, other governments or lenders
 - international litigation (e.g. before the Inter-American Court of Human Rights)
 - international petitions (e.g. before the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights)
 - complaints before non-judicial grievance mechanisms (such as the forthcoming Canadian Ombudsperson for Responsible Enterprise, the World Bank Compliance Advisor/Ombudsman, etc.)
 - assessments by bodies such as the Norwegian Council on Ethics for the Government Pension Fund Global
- For transactions that call for more comprehensive and rigorous due diligence, EDC should be required to solicit, accept and consider input from stakeholders during its review process prior to making a decision.
 - It is particularly important that the individuals and communities at risk of suffering harm in relation to each transaction be given this opportunity. Particular emphasis should be placed on facilitating the input of workers and vulnerable groups such as women, indigenous people and human rights defenders.
 - EDC should also be required to accept and consider input from stakeholders following the approval of a transaction regarding a client’s ongoing human rights, environmental and anti-corruption performance.

As a result of the provisions described above, EDC would effectively be barred from supporting any transaction for which it lacks complete information regarding the nature of the activity involved or the associated risks. In the case of general corporate loans, EDC would require clarity on the precise nature of all activities supported by each loan. These provisions would also affect EDC support for financial intermediaries such as banks,ⁿ venture funds and “streaming” companies where the ultimate use of the funds provided by EDC are unknown.

4. The *Export Development Act* should require that EDC notify the public prior to making a decision regarding each transaction.

^m Where relevant, the performance of corporate subsidiaries and suppliers should also be considered.

ⁿ For example, EDC currently provides financing to several of the Bank of Nova Scotia’s foreign subsidiaries.

5. The *Export Development Act* should require that EDC's president and chief executive officer approve or deny each transaction, informed by a recommendation made by EDC staff at the conclusion of its review process.
 - The statute should specify that the president and CEO (or her/his delegate)^o is responsible for making the decision to approve or deny each transaction.
 - EDC staff would also be required to issue recommendations regarding the withdrawal of support when, as part of its ongoing due diligence regarding corporate activities supported by EDC, it discovers cases of companies' non-compliance with the standard described above.
 - The statute should specify that the president and CEO (or her/his delegate) is responsible for making the decision whether to withdraw support, post approval.
 - The decision to withdraw support from an EDC client on the basis of non-compliance should be promptly published by EDC in an accessible location on its website.

6. The *Export Development Act* should be amended to include a provision that sets out the scope and procedures for judicial review of EDC decisions in respect of the prohibition on harmful activity, and the procedures and requirements relating to that prohibition.

Judicial review is the power of a court to determine, on the application of an affected party, whether a government actor's decision was made in accordance with the law. This includes whether the decision-maker properly considered all relevant factors and reached a conclusion that was justified on the law and the facts. If the court determines that it did not, it may send the matter back to the decision-maker for reconsideration, or in limited circumstances, substitute its own decision.

Under the statutory amendments described above, the decision made by EDC's president and CEO to approve, deny or continue support to a particular client would be subject to judicial review. The proposed framework makes clear that EDC must have due regard to the human rights and environmental impacts of each transaction it considers, as well as the risk of corruption. EDC's decision about each transaction would be subject to judicial review on this basis. The framework also requires that EDC provide appropriate public notice about transactions under review and that for certain transactions, it effectively solicit, receive and consider input from stakeholders. EDC's exercise of these duties would also be subject to judicial review.

As the legislation currently stands, it would be difficult to challenge EDC decision-making through judicial review. The statute does not require that EDC take human rights or corruption considerations into account when considering proposed transactions. As a result, EDC is likely protected from legal challenge on this basis. While the *Export Development Act* does instruct EDC to consider the adverse environmental effects of a small subset of the transactions it supports, the agency is granted broad discretion in carrying out this assessment and is explicitly authorized to approve transactions that will cause adverse environmental effects when it considers this to be justified. Given the broad discretion

^o The statute should specify that for practicable purposes, the decision to approve, deny or withdraw support may be delegated by the president and CEO to a member of EDC's senior management.

afforded EDC by the legislature on this front, its decision-making about individual transactions will be entitled to a high level of deference by the courts.

7. The *Export Development Act* should be amended to provide parties who are harmed by the activities of EDC clients access to an effective remedy in Canada. To that end, the act should make clear that EDC owes a private law duty of care towards those who may be adversely affected by its failure to fulfill the obligations described above.

A duty of care is a legal obligation to conduct oneself in a manner that avoids causing foreseeable harm to the person to whom the duty is owed. For example, the occupier of a building owes a duty to take reasonable care to ensure that third parties entering the building are reasonably safe while on the premises. The occupier is legally responsible for injury to a third party that results from a failure to discharge this duty.

Similarly, EDC would be liable to compensate any affected parties for any human rights violations or environmental harms arising out of a failure to discharge its obligations.

8. The *Export Development Act* should require that EDC comply with any recommendations made by the Canadian Ombudsperson for Responsible Enterprise.
9. Finally, the *Export Development Act* should mandate the Auditor General of Canada to regularly audit the design, implementation and effectiveness of EDC's human rights, environmental and anti-corruption policies, procedures and practices, and their bearing on EDC decision-making. The Auditor General should report on these questions to the board of EDC, the Minister of International Trade and both houses of Parliament with the results of those audits.

Bringing transparency to EDC's practices

To enhance accountability, legislators must address the systemic deficiencies in transparency that shield EDC from public scrutiny. The agency discloses very little information about the environmental, human rights and corruption due diligence practices it follows for the vast majority of its business. It discloses even less information about how it applies its policies in relation to any specific company. In cases where allegations of wrongdoing by an EDC client have emerged, the agency has declined to provide meaningful information about how it assessed the company, what mitigation measures (if any) it imposed as a condition for support, or how it monitors the company to ensure its compliance with relevant laws, standards and contractual obligations.^P

^P See, for instance, EDC's correspondence with Above Ground regarding Petrobras, Brookfield and Kinross at <http://aboveground.ngo/edc-clients-investigated-for-corruption>; and regarding Ecopetrol and Pacific E&P (now Frontera Energy) at <http://aboveground.ngo/edcs-response-alleged-abuse-colombian-oilfields-highlights-deficits-due-diligence>.

Legislative provisions that require or allow EDC to withhold information are so sweeping that they effectively thwart the application of the *Access to Information Act* to EDC.⁹ These provisions run contrary to fundamental principles set out in the act: “that government information should be available to the public, [and] that necessary exceptions to the right of access should be limited and specific.”⁴⁰ The laws governing EDC’s public disclosure do not strike an appropriate balance between ensuring public access to important information and protecting EDC and its clients from the release of sensitive commercial information. As a result, the public and members of Parliament cannot access the information they need to assess whether EDC is operating responsibly and in compliance with Canada’s legal obligations.

Provisions shielding client-specific information from public scrutiny

Section 20 (1) of the *Access to Information Act* (ATIA) bars all government institutions from disclosing a range of information provided by third parties. This provision prohibits EDC from releasing the following information provided by its clients:

- (a) trade secrets;
- (b) “financial, commercial, scientific or technical information that is confidential” or “consistently treated in a confidential manner by the third party”;
- (c) any information that “could reasonably be expected to result in material financial loss or gain to, or could reasonably be expected to prejudice the competitive position of, a third party”;
- (d) any information that “could reasonably be expected to interfere with contractual or other negotiations of a third party.”

These are mandatory exemptions: EDC cannot disclose such information except in limited circumstances.^r Section 20 (1) employs expansive language that covers a wide range of records, providing robust protections for third-party commercial interests. In the case of EDC, the provision protects the interests of its clients. In fact, by including all information that a third party “treats as confidential,” section 20 (1) arguably goes *too far*, restricting access to information provided by a company even when its disclosure would not harm the company’s commercial interests.

Section 24.3 of the *Export Development Act* (EDA) goes even further. It prohibits EDC from releasing *any* information relating to a client unless the disclosure is made with the written consent of the client or for the purpose of administering or enforcing provisions of the EDA or other statutes.⁴¹ This provision unreasonably curtails public access to EDC records. It shields from public scrutiny any information about EDC’s assessment, approval and monitoring if a company won’t consent to its

⁹ The coming into effect of the *Federal Accountability Act* in 2007 made EDC subject to the *Access to Information Act* while simultaneously amending the *Export Development Act* to severely restrict EDC’s ability to disclose information about its clients. We examine this restriction further below.

^r For example, section 20 (6) grants a government institution the discretion to make public interest disclosures of commercial information other than a trade secret. Such disclosure must relate to public health, public safety or protection of the environment. It must also clearly outweigh any financial loss or gain to a third party, any prejudice to its competitive position, security, or systems, or any interference with its negotiations — a high standard to meet.

disclosure, or if EDC chooses not to seek its consent. In fact, we have been informed that when EDC receives information requests under the ATIA about a particular company, its standard procedure is *not* to seek the company's consent, but to simply exempt the information from disclosure.⁴²

The rationale for placing such sweeping restrictions on the disclosure of information about EDC clients is unclear. The ATIA provides ample protection for clients' commercially confidential information. Legislatures in Alberta, British Columbia, Ontario and Quebec, all of which have provincial Crown corporations with financing mandates similar to that of EDC,⁵ have not placed blanket prohibitions on the disclosure of information about those corporations' clients. Instead, they include exemptions for third-party commercial information that are similar to those found in section 20 (1) of the ATIA, and the provincial Crown corporations are required to disclose, upon request, records that are not protected by such exemptions.

Recommendations

10. Parliament should repeal section 24.3 of the *Export Development Act*, as section 20 (1) of the *Access to Information Act* provides ample protection for clients' commercially confidential information.
11. Parliament should promptly review section 20 (1) (b) of the *Access to Information Act*, which prohibits the disclosure of information that is "consistently treated in a confidential manner by the third party." This provision is overly broad and could be used to unreasonably restrict access to information the disclosure of which is in the public interest.

Provisions shielding information about EDC from public scrutiny

Section 18 of the *Access to Information Act* seeks to protect the Canadian government's economic interests. It allows any government institution, including Crown corporations like EDC, to refuse to disclose

- (a) "trade secrets or financial, commercial, scientific or technical information" that belongs to the government and has or is likely to have substantial value,
- (b) information "the disclosure of which could reasonably be expected to prejudice the competitive position of a government institution," and
- (c) information "the disclosure of which could reasonably be expected to be materially injurious to the financial interests of a government institution."

Section 18.1 of the act seeks to further protect the economic interests of four specific Crown corporations, among them EDC. It allows each of these entities to refuse to disclose financial, commercial, scientific or technical information that "belongs to and has consistently been treated as confidential by" the corporation, unless it relates to "the general administration" of the corporation.

⁵ The Ontario Capital Growth Corporation, Investissement Québec, the BC Investment Management Corporation and the Alberta Investment Management Corporation.

This additional exemption is unnecessarily broad; section 18 of the *Access to Information Act* already allows the corporations to withhold information if needed to protect their competitive position or financial interests.

We are also concerned that section 18 (a), which allows EDC to withhold technical information, could be used by the agency as justification for withholding details about its due diligence methodologies, despite their disclosure being in the public interest.

In its submission to the current legislative review, EDC reports that improved disclosure practices, including outreach to non-governmental organizations, have increased stakeholders' understanding of what it does, and how it analyzes issues prior to deciding to support Canadian exporters and investors. While Above Ground has sought information, in correspondence with EDC, about precisely these questions, that engagement has failed to provide us with a clear understanding of the agency's decision-making process.[†]

Recommendations

12. Parliament should repeal section 18.1 (1) (b) of the *Access to Information Act*, thereby removing EDC from the list of Crown corporations permitted to withhold information merely on the grounds that they consider it to be confidential.
13. Parliament should promptly review section 18 (a) of the *Access to Information Act*, which allows government institutions to withhold technical information.

Endorsing organizations

The recommendations made in this submission are endorsed by

- Amnesty International Canada
- Association québécoise des organismes de coopération internationale
- British Columbia Teachers' Federation
- Canadian Network on Corporate Accountability
- Committee for Human Rights in Latin America
- Friends of the Earth Canada
- Inter Pares
- Maquila Solidarity Network
- Mining Injustice Solidarity Network
- MiningWatch Canada
- Oxfam Canada

[†] See, for example, correspondence on EDC clients Pacific E&P and Ecopetrol in 2017 (<https://aboveground.ngo/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/Letter-to-EDC-Ecopetrol-Pacific-Jun2017.pdf>), Kinross in 2018 (<https://aboveground.ngo/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/Swept-Aside-Response.pdf>), and Petrobras and Brookfield Asset Management in 2015 (<https://aboveground.ngo/halifax-initiative-query-regarding-edc-anti-corruption-measures/>).

- Projet accompagnement Québec-Guatemala
- Publish What You Pay Canada
- Social Justice Connection
- United Church of Canada
- United Steelworkers

Sources

¹ EDC, *Doing Business Better: 2017 Corporate Social Responsibility Report*, 2018, www1.edc.ca/publications/2018/2017csr/en/doc/en/2017_EDC_CSR_PDF.pdf, p. 18.

² EDC, press release, “EDC pays \$1B dividend to the Government of Canada,” 4 Apr 2018, [www.edc.ca/EN/About-Us/News-Room/Pages/EDC-pays-\\$1B-dividend-to-GoC.aspx](http://www.edc.ca/EN/About-Us/News-Room/Pages/EDC-pays-$1B-dividend-to-GoC.aspx).

³ *Export Development Act*, RSC, 1985, c E-20.

⁴ Links to articles in English can be found on this page of our website: aboveground.ngo/news-media/media-coverage/. Links to articles in French can be found on this page of our website: aboveground.ngo/fr/medias/couverture-mediatique/.

⁵ Charlie Angus, Brian Masse and Tracey Ramsey, “Letter to Minister François-Philippe Champagne about EDC Ethics,” 19 Mar 2018 et al., <https://www.scribd.com/document/373328782/Letter-from-NDP-MPs-to-Minister-of-International-Trade-Francois-Philippe-Champagne-from-embed>.

⁶ Office of the Auditor General of Canada, *Report of the Auditor General of Canada to the Board of Directors of Export Development Canada: Independent Auditor’s Report, Special Examination*, 2018, www.edc.ca/EN/About-Us/Management-and-Governance/Audits/Documents/special-examination-report-2018.pdf, p. 9.

⁷ “The committee recommends that the Government of Canada introduce amendments to the Export Development Act to require that Export Development Canada consider whether there is substantial risk that a transaction could result in the commission or facilitation of serious violations of human rights, serious infringements on the human rights of others by non-state actions, or serious violations of international humanitarian law; and, where that is the case, whether the risk can be mitigated sufficiently to justify Export Development Canada entering into the transaction.” Standing Senate Committee on Human Rights, *Promoting Human Rights: Canada’s Approach to its Export Sector*, June 2018, sencanada.ca/en/info-page/parl-42-1/ridr-export-sector/, p. 36.

⁸ United Nations Working Group on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises, *Report of the Working Group on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises on its mission to Canada*, 23 Apr 2018, http://ap.ohchr.org/documents/dpage_e.aspx?si=A/HRC/38/48/Add.1, pp. 8 and 20.

⁹ The Honourable Jim Carr, “Letter from Minister of International Trade Diversification to Export Development Canada chair board of directors,” 24 Sep 2018, www.international.gc.ca/gac-amc/edc_letter-lettre_edc.aspx?lang=eng.

¹⁰ EDC, *Review of Environmental & Social Risk Management Policies: Discussion Paper*, May 2018, www.edc.ca/EN/About-Us/Corporate-Social-Responsibility/Documents/CSR%20Policy%20Review%20Discussion%20Paper%202018_e.pdf, p. 1.

¹¹ EDC, *Evolving with the Changing Needs of Exporters: Submission to the 2018 Legislative Review of Export Development Canada*, Oct 2018, www.edc.ca/EN/About-Us/Corporate-Reports/Documents/2018-Leg-Review-Submission.pdf, p. 36.

¹² Percentage confirmed with EDC on 25 October 2018.

¹³ *Export Development Act*, RSC 1985, c E-20 at s 10.1 (2) (a).

¹⁴ United Nations Working Group on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises, *Report of the Working Group on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises*, 16 July 2018, documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N18/224/87/PDF/N1822487.pdf?OpenElement, p. 20.

¹⁵ United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights*, 2011, www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/GuidingPrinciplesBusinessHR_EN.pdf, p. 7.

- ¹⁶ EDC, “Canadian Industry Sub-sector 2017,” <https://www.edc.ca/EN/About-Us/Disclosure/Reporting-on-Transactions/Pages/industry-sub-sector-2017.aspx>.
- ¹⁷ John Ruggie, *Interim Report of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on the Issue of Human Rights and Transnational Corporations and Other Business Enterprises*, 2006, documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G06/110/27/PDF/G0611027.pdf?OpenElement, p. 8.
- ¹⁸ Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, “Key findings (Feb 2018),” www.business-humanrights.org/en/key-findings-from-the-database-of-attacks-on-human-rights-defenders-feb-2017.
- ¹⁹ EDC, *EDC Statement on Human Rights*, www.edc.ca/EN/About-Us/Corporate-Social-Responsibility/Documents/human-rights-statement.pdf.
- ²⁰ EDC, “Managing Non-Credit Risks of International Business” (video), 2015, at 3:20, <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=eeuMPFIJABA>.
- ²¹ EDC, *EDC’s Approach to Combatting Bribery and Corruption in International Business Transactions*, <https://www.edc.ca/EN/About-Us/Corporate-Social-Responsibility/Documents/complementary-anti-corruption-approach.pdf>; EDC, *EDC’s Anti-Corruption Policy Guidelines*, <https://www.edc.ca/EN/About-Us/Corporate-Social-Responsibility/Documents/anti-corruption-guidelines.pdf>.
- ²² *Ibid* at p. 1.
- ²³ Corte constitucional de la República de Colombia, Sentencia T-764/15, 16 Dec 2015, www.corteconstitucional.gov.co/relatoria/2015/t-764-15.htm.
- ²⁴ “Oil Spill in Colombia Kills 2,400 Animals,” *Smithsonian.com*, 3 Apr 2018, www.smithsonianmag.com/smart-news/oil-spill-colombia-has-killed-2400-animals-180968653/.
- ²⁵ “Current, Former Ecopetrol Employees Charged with Bribery in Colombia,” *The Wall Street Journal*, 13 Mar 2015, www.wsj.com/articles/current-former-ecopetrol-employees-charged-with-bribery-in-colombia-1426290550.
- ²⁶ “Export-Import Bank gave \$8.5bn to Mexico oil firm despite deadly accidents,” *The Guardian*, 28 Dec 2016, www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/dec/28/export-import-bank-mexico-pemex-oil-company-loans.
- ²⁷ See Above Ground, *Swept Aside: An Investigation into Human Rights Abuse at Kinross Gold’s Morro do Ouro Mine*, 2017, aboveground.ngo/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/Swept-Aside-Kinross-Morro-do-Ouro-report.pdf.
- ²⁸ U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, “Kinross Gold Charged with FCPA Violations,” 26 Mar 2018, www.sec.gov/news/press-release/2018-47.
- ²⁹ When members of the Standing Senate Committee on Human Rights questioned the financing on human rights grounds, an EDC representative stated that the company was no longer a customer. Senate Standing Committee on Human Rights, “Evidence,” 29 Mar 2017, sencanada.ca/en/Content/SEN/Committee/421/RIDR/53183-e.
- ³⁰ “SNC-Lavalin makes public appeal ahead of court date on bribery charges,” *The Globe and Mail*, 19 Oct 2018, www.theglobeandmail.com/business/article-snc-lavalin-makes-public-appeal-ahead-of-court-date-on-bribery-charges/.
- ³¹ “10 countries where SNC-Lavalin contracts under scrutiny,” CBC News, 15 May 2013, www.cbc.ca/news2/interactives/snc-lavalin-payments/; World Bank, “World Bank Debars SNC-Lavalin Inc. and its Affiliates for 10 years,” 17 Apr 2013, www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2013/04/17/world-bank-debars-snc-lavalin-inc-and-its-affiliates-for-tenyears; World Bank, “World Bank Listing of Ineligible Firms & Individuals,” 2018, web.worldbank.org/external/default/main?ahSitePK=84266&contentMDK=64069844&menuPK=116730&pagePK=64148989&piPK=64148984.

³² Fiscalía General de la Nación, “Fiscalía trabaja tres líneas de investigación por contratación y construcción de Hidroituango,” 17 May 2018, www.fiscalia.gov.co/colombia/seccionales/fiscalia-trabaja-tres-lineas-de-investigacion-por-contratacion-y-construccion-de-hidroituango/.

³³ “Ojos puestos sobre Hidroituango,” *El Espectador*, 12 Aug 2012, www.elespectador.com/noticias/temadeldia/ojos-puestos-sobre-hidroituango-articulo-366998; Redacción ADN, “Controversia en licitación para construir hidroeléctrica de Ituango,” *El Tiempo*, 26 Jun 2012, www.eltiempo.com/archivo/documento/CMS-11975016.

³⁴ “La pesada carga del gerente de EPM por el proyecto de Hidroituango,” *El Espectador*, 17 May 2018, www.elespectador.com/noticias/nacional/la-pesada-carga-del-gerente-de-epm-por-el-proyecto-de-hidroituango-articulo-789174; see sources linked in Above Ground, “Ituango dam crisis exposes accountability gap at EDC,” 13 Jul 2018, aboveground.ngo/ituango-dam-crisis-accountability-gap-edc/.

³⁵ Council on Ethics, The Government Pension Fund-Global, “Recommendation,” 15 Nov 2010, www.regjeringen.no/globalassets/upload/fin/etikk/2011/rec_phospahte.pdf; Norwegian Ministry of Finance, *Management of the Government Pension Fund in 2011, 2012*, www.regjeringen.no/contentassets/cd5158c835884eeda09e7fc27e6b6278/en-gb/pdfs/stm201120120017000en_pdfs.pdf, p. 108.

³⁶ “Export Development Canada is the Death Star in the Canadian economy,” *The Globe and Mail*, 9 Mar 2018, www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/article-export-development-canada-is-the-death-star-in-the-canadian-economy/.

³⁷ “South Africa finds collusion, manipulation in Gupta scandal,” *Reuters*, 19 May 2013, www.reuters.com/article/us-safrica-flight-scandal-idUSBRE94I07N20130519.

³⁸ “Questions Mount over Bombardier’s deals with the notorious Gupta family,” *The Globe and Mail*, 7 Mar 2018, www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/questions-mount-over-bombardiers-deals-with-notoriousguptafamily/article38230152/.

³⁹ “South African minister demands freeze on Bombardier payments after corruption probe,” *The Globe and Mail*, 30 Sep 2018, www.theglobeandmail.com/business/article-south-african-minister-demands-freeze-on-bombardier-payments-after/; “Anti-corruption probe targets Bombardier’s Russian middlemen,” 10 Oct 2018, www.theglobeandmail.com/business/article-anti-corruption-probe-targets-bombardiers-russian-middlemen/.

⁴⁰ *Access to Information Act*, RSC, 1985, c A-1 at s 2 (1).

⁴¹ *Export Development Act*, RSC, 1985, c E-20 at s 23.4 (1)-(2).

⁴² Christa Lemon, access to information officer at EDC, in email to Karen Hamilton at Above Ground, 21 Jun 2018.